MEETING OF THE WORKING PARTY

ON THE ACCESSION OF CHINA

21 March 2000

Summing Up by the Chairman

At this ninth meeting of the Working Party on the Accession of China, we have as our agenda to take stock of recent developments in bilateral market-access negotiations and in the multilateral setting of the Working Party. We will then need to decide upon the future work programme of the Working Party.


As usual, this formal meeting of the Working Party has been preceded by an informal meeting, which took the full day yesterday.  During the informal, we reviewed the status of bilateral negotiations and the state of work on the draft Protocol, the Protocol Annexes and the draft Working Party Report.


On the basis of yesterday's discussions, I would like to set out how I see the current situation in the work of the Working Party.


On bilaterals, I understand that out of the 37 WTO Members expressing an interest in negotiating on market-access in goods and services, China has concluded market-access accords with some 27 Members. Only 10 remain, specifically, the European Union, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Guatemala, the Kyrgyz Republic, Latvia, Malaysia, Mexico, Poland and Switzerland.  Of these, several are close to technical completion.  This marks very major progress and shows that we are now entering the final phase of our work.


Of course, there are some cases – indeed, 13 of the 27 so far concluded –where China and its trading partners have not yet submitted signed copies of the final deals to the Secretariat.  This is due to a need, in some cases, to resolve outstanding technical issues and, in others, to complete verification or to sign.  As you are all aware, it is vital that the Secretariat receives those signed copies – in current nomenclature and in electronic format – as expeditiously as possible so that work can progress on compilation of the Schedule of Concessions on Goods and the Schedule of Commitments on Services, which comprise annexes to the final Protocol of Accession and constitute integral parts of the conditions upon which China accedes to the WTO Agreement.  In any accession, this is highly complicated and technical work, which takes some time to complete and it is vital, therefore, that these inputs be received as quickly as possible.


Moving to the multilateral aspect of our work, I would first like to thank the Chinese delegation, on behalf of the Working Party, for submitting valuable new inputs.  Here I am referring to, first, the updated Memorandum on China's Foreign Trade Regime and, second, to a compilation of some 177 Chinese laws and regulations.  These will constitute important inputs for our future work.


In relation to the draft Protocol, yesterday it became clear that the time was now ripe to resume substantive discussions on the text and Annexes.  We have agreed that we should at first focus on those areas which so far have not been discussed in detail or on which there has not yet been a rapprochement.  This includes italicised portions of the earlier draft text.  We will also need to consider any new drafting proposals by Members of the Working Party or, indeed, China.  It is my assessment that, at our next meeting, we should make significant progress on the outstanding Protocol issues.


In relation to the Annexes, which are integral parts of the draft Protocol, Members yesterday noted that the draft Annexes currently available to the Working Party do not reflect the most recent liberalising steps taken by the Chinese authorities.  China has agreed, in response, to submit further materials, including:  updated material for the Annexes;  a synoptic table of legislation which may require amendment to ensure WTO consistency;  action plans on SPS, TBT, TRIMs and TRIPS;  a revised SPS notification;  revised tables on domestic agricultural support and export subsidies;  and a response to the standard questionnaire on state trading. China has undertaken to submit all these inputs sufficiently in advance of our next meeting.  They will be invaluable for the next phase, moving ahead on – and finalising – the draft Protocol of Accession and Working Party Report.

Coming to the Working Party Report, once the additional materials are available, I will request the Secretariat to urgently revise this draft document, which forms an important part of the accession package.  The draft Report, together with the revised draft Protocol, could then be considered at a subsequent meeting of the Working Party.  


This is my understanding of yesterday's informal discussions.  Based on this understanding, we should aim for a further meeting of the Working Party in early May.  I will consult delegations in order to fix the precise date for the meeting.  This is of course contingent upon China submitting the necessary inputs sufficiently in advance.  In the interim, I would encourage all concerned to finalise their bilateral negotiations as soon as possible.
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